
Tuesday, January 1, 2008: (Solemnity of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these open gates to the Light of 
heaven is a remembrance that this is one of My reasons for 
becoming a man.  I brought salvation to mankind to save him from 
his sins, but I also opened the gates to heaven that had been 
closed since Adam’s sin.  This is a blessing that now worthy 
souls could celebrate being with their loving God in all of My 
splendor.  The clouds in the vision, that covered up the Light 
of heaven from time to time, represent the sins of man that 
continue to occur when man turns his back on Me in worshiping 
earthly gods and possessions.  Being with Me in heaven should be 
every soul’s goal, but at times you allow the distractions of 
the world to take your focus off of the One you should love 
more.  I allow you to renew the graces in your soul through 
Confession.  Then My Light and warmth of My love can light your 
path to follow Me in stronger faith.  Be grateful and thank Me 
for saving you from your sins by My death on the cross, as well 
as opening the gates of heaven for you to enter and share in the 
love of My Wedding Banquet.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a man being drawn 
into a black hole represents the power of evil on man at the 
time of the tribulation.  I have told you that then you will see 
an evil that you have yet to see, and all the demons in hell 
will be unleashed on the earth.  During this time you will need 
Me and My angels to protect you from the evil ones, and you will 
find more protection at My refuges.  My refuges will be your 
best safe haven where My angels will do battle for you against 
the demons.  This is all the more reason to have your souls 
purified, and your bodies protected with blessed sacramentals as 
rosaries, scapulars, Benedictine blessed crucifixes, blessed 
salt, holy water, and medals and prayers of exorcism.  My 
Warning will come first to wake people up to the kind of evil 
that they will be facing.  You will be warned not to take any 
chips in your body or any mark of the beast.  Also do not look 
at the Antichrist’s eyes that could control you.  Keep prepared 
for this evil battle, but know that My power will win out in the 
end as Satan will be crushed in defeat.  Trust in Me and love 
Me, and you will have no fears and no worries.” 
 
Wednesday, January 2, 2008: (St. Basil & St. Gregory) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision you are seeing these 
monks living a monastic life of silence that is not attached to 
any of the distractions of the world.  These distractions 
interfere with your prayer life, and you have rightly prayed in 
the past to pray to have any demons of distractions to leave 
you.  This silence of the monastic life is a good example to all 
of you to try and allocate some time for silent meditation and 



even contemplative prayer.  I have asked you to spend five to 
ten minutes in silence at your Adoration time, but more time 
would be better during the day.  During this silence, practice 
focusing on the love of your Lord for you, and show your love 
and thanks to Me.  Use this time to remind yourself that every 
day should be consecrated to Me in all of your actions.  Ask Me 
to help you in all of your projects.  You will see that these 
moments of silence will give you a chance to recollect where you 
are in your spiritual life, so you can improve on your path to 
sainthood.  Also, help focus your love on your neighbor in how 
best to help them physically and in their spiritual lives.  You 
will see that these silent moments will be your little refuge or 
oasis for Me away from the world’s concerns.” 
 
Wednesday, January 2, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of the eagle on this 
pile of gold objects represents the United States.  The gold 
objects had a hold on the eagle and this has two meanings.  The 
first meaning is that Americans have pride in their possessions 
and wealth, which gives them a false sense of security because 
this can be taken away quickly.  The second meaning is that the 
rich, or the one world people have a hold on your money, your 
government, and your means of buying and selling.  These one 
world people are soon going to control your buying and selling 
with the chips in your smart cards that will become the mark of 
the beast.  These evil ones want to make you their slaves, and 
even control your minds with chips in the body.  You need to 
free yourself from all of the attachments to wealth and 
possessions.  You also need to avoid using microchips as much as 
you can, especially do not take any chips in the body, and avoid 
using any smart card devices.  Eventually, it will be necessary 
to seek out My refuges so you can be protected by My angels from 
all of these evil ones who will try to kill you for your faith.  
Trust in My power before I will vanquish all of those seeking 
their gold to be rich in the flesh, instead of being rich in the 
spirit.” 
 
Thursday, January 3, 2008: (Most Holy Name of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this key in the vision represents 
how using My Name will unlock many graces for you.  Today’s 
feast honors My very Name that was given to My Blessed Mother at 
the Annunciation when the Archangel St. Gabriel gave these 
words: (Luke 1:31) ‘Behold, thou shalt conceive in thy womb, and 
shalt bring forth a son; and thou shalt call his name Jesus.’  
According to your Catholic Encyclopedia My Name means ‘Jehovah 
is salvation’.  Even My Name speaks of My mission that I came to 
die for all of mankind to save you from your sins.  There is 



power in a person’s name which is why when you pray to a saint 
for intercessory prayer, you call them by their very name.  I 
have also mentioned that when you are praying for souls or for 
healings, it is always better to mention the specific name of 
the person as the intention.  Your given name stays with you for 
all eternity.  It is part of your identity even as a spirit.  My 
Name, being the Second Person of the Blessed Trinity, is even 
more powerful as God.  You can call on My Name to ward off 
attacks of the demons.  You can also call on My Name for 
healing, much like St. Peter did in healing the lame beggar. 
(Acts 3:6) ‘In the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth, arise and 
walk.’  Every time that you call upon My Name, I will be right 
beside you to listen to your prayer or your petition.  So 
rejoice in the Name, ‘Jesus’, for I truly love you to use My 
Name in praise and Adoration, but do not use My Name in vain 
swearing.  Pray for those who abuse My Name as well.” 

Prayer Group: 
    God the Father said: “I AM comes to your Eternal Father 
prayer group to bless you with My graces for the coming year.  
You are about to see some strong change in worldly events when 
you will need this blessing to keep you protected from the evil 
ones.  Today’s reading of St. John the Baptist baptizing  My Son 
is appropriate because I and the Holy Spirit came down upon 
Jesus as He was baptized.  This feast day of My Son, Jesus’ 
Name, is also special to remember how I sent My Son to die for 
your sins, and offer a worthy sacrifice to atone for all the 
sins of mankind.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Name, Jesus, was given to Me as 
I was circumcised on the eighth day after My birth.  This vision 
of the Temple Wall is the very place years ago where I was 
presented by My Blessed Mother and St. Joseph.  This was the 
same time that Simeon and Anna came forward to honor My mission 
as they gave glory to God.  Rejoice in receiving My Infancy into 
your hearts as you have just celebrated My birth and 
circumcision.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I prophesied to the Pharisees and 
Sadducees that they could destroy this temple of My Body, and I 
will raise it up again in three days.  At that time I also 
prophesied how Jerusalem and their beautiful Temple would be 
destroyed.  Anything, as these skyscrapers of your age in the 
vision, can be destroyed that is made by man.  But what I make 
and establish as My Church will not be destroyed.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are a land of the free and the 
brave today, but it is a long time yet until your president is 
elected.  A lot of turmoil will occur before this event that 
could change the landscape of your country’s government as you 
know it today.  The one world people have their own agenda which 



is different from the desires of your people.  They have 
controlled every president and candidates for president so they 
are always in control of your purse strings.  Do not be 
surprised at the coming events because the evil ones will have 
their reign for a short time, but I will be the victor in the 
end.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the faith in certain areas is 
waning as you are seeing in the vision that more churches will 
be closed.  You are seeing a decline in priests, a decline in 
church attendance, and selling of churches because of the suits 
against your homosexual priests.  As the evil time begins, your 
churches will be closed because they do not go along with the 
new world order.  Your church congregations will need to go 
underground to worship Me in Masses and prayers.  Be prepared 
for this coming time of persecution of My Church.  I will always 
be with you, even if you do not have any priests.  My angels 
will bring My consecrated Hosts to you when you cannot have a 
Mass.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are warm and comfortable in 
your heated homes of today, but you need to be prepared to pack 
your sacramentals and your backpacks for when you will have to 
go to My refuges for your protection.  Leaving all of your 
possessions behind may seem like a difficult thing to do under 
today’s situation with no physical threats.  But when your life 
and soul are in jeopardy from the evil ones, you will gladly 
leave to be in My safe havens.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are always anxious to ask for 
more messages about the coming year, but I will only give you 
the sign of Jonah which is a message of repentance or face My 
justice.  This will be like a year which is like no other.  The 
events of this year will be dramatic and you need to be more 
spiritually prepared than you are today.  I will give you more 
details of the coming events as time draws near to them.  I can 
only repeat My requests for your prayers which are needed now 
more than ever before.  Evil is being granted its brief reign, 
so you will see this evil growing worse before I will come in 
victory.  I will not leave you orphans, but you must be strong 
in your faith at this time.” 
 
Friday, January 4, 2008: (St. Elizabeth Ann Seton) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am warning you that in the end 
days there will be many false christs and deceivers trying to 
mislead My faithful, even in your churches.  Beware of those who 
teach false doctrine or New Age principles that only talk about 
man with no mention of God.  There will also be increasing 
persecutions from outside of My Church that will be threatening 
your freedom of religion.  Many of your rights, that you have 



grown up with, are going to be challenged as the one world 
people try to implement their new world order.  I have told you 
that you will need to be strong in your faith, but you also will 
need to be discerning that false teachings do not slip into your 
churches.  If someone teaches falsely, then challenge their 
interpretation.  Otherwise, if it persists, then leave that 
church.  Know that eventually, you will need to have your 
meetings in your homes, and then it will be time to leave for My 
refuges.  This division in My Church will be one of your signs 
to leave for My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, this focus on My crucifix in the 
vision means that you will be needing more prayer protection 
when you travel and give your talks.  You have seen several car 
accidents of your own and in your family that occurred from 
errant drivers.  This means continue to sprinkle holy water or 
blessed salt in your vehicle, and pray your prayers of exorcism 
and your rosaries for a safe trip.  Even have people pray for 
successful trips.  Pray for the people who are having you speak 
and to direct the right people to your talks.  This may appear 
as over cautious, but the spiritual attacks on you will be 
getting worse as the time of tribulation worsens.  The more 
spiritual protection that you can pray for, the more angels that 
will be there to protect you.  Your ultimate mission is to save 
souls and help the people to prepare for this evil age.  Pray 
also a prayer of thanksgiving after you arrive home safely.” 
 
Saturday, January 5, 2008: (St. John Neumann) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the day that you let Me into your 
house and your hearts is the day that My blessings will be upon 
all the members of your household.  I have mentioned before that 
one faithful soul can be the prayer warrior for their family and 
extended family.  Opening the door for Me is not just in words, 
but it means that you will make room for Me in your life and 
your actions.  It means that you will make time for Me in prayer 
and good deeds for your neighbors.  It means that you are 
willing to give up any attachments to possessions or money, and 
let Me lead you on the path to heaven.  When you allow Me to 
lead you, I will be able to mold you and help you accomplish 
your mission on earth.  If you close the door to My grace, it is 
hard for Me to help you.  Even when you are in mortal sin, it is 
hard for your guardian angel to help you as well.  So open your 
heart to My love, and be willing to consecrate everything over 
to Me.  By loving Me with all of your heart, mind, and soul, and 
confessing your sins, you can be assured  of receiving eternal 
life in heaven.” 
 
Sunday, January 6, 2008: (Epiphany) 



 Jesus said: “My people, many of the Jews had different 
expectations for how the Messiah would appear.  Some could not 
accept that I would have such humble beginnings as being born in 
a stable.  But still the shepherds and the kings of the Orient 
were led by the miracle Star to where I was born.  You adore Me 
as the Infant King, and the kings from the Orient brought Me 
kingly gifts of gold, frankincense and myrrh.  The kings were 
warned not to tell King Herod where I was because they knew that 
the king would try to kill Me.  Give praise and glory to your 
King, and I will share My kingly spiritual gifts with all of 
you.  I share My very Self with you in Holy Communion.  The 
readings also focus on the Light from My Star which will light a 
path for each of you through the darkness of this life to 
heaven.  Just as the Magi followed My Star, I want you all to 
follow Me as a Light to protect you from the darkness of your 
sins.  I love all of you so much, even as you love your Infant 
King.  Rejoice in My love, and share My gifts of love and faith 
with everyone that comes into your life.  Bring your gift to My 
altar after you have cleansed your souls and have made amends 
with your neighbor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many have wondered where they would 
be called to go for a refuge.  I have told you before that you 
will be led by your guardian angel to a place of My Blessed 
Mother’s apparitions, a place of holy ground, or even a cave in 
hilly areas.  The vision is a hilly area where you could find 
caves that could even be carved out by My angels.  I have asked 
you to take some warm clothes and a sleeping blanket because it 
is cool in a cave, but it is not freezing.  The little food, 
that you bring, I will multiply.  Water, manna, and meat will be 
provided, so have no worries about how you will survive.  My 
angels will protect you from the evil ones and there will be 
springs of healing water to heal any diseases of the evil ones.  
Elijah hid in Mt. Carmel for protection from being killed, much 
like My faithful will need this same protection.  Give praise 
and thanks to your God for having mercy on you in giving you My 
angelic protection.” 
 
Monday, January 7, 2008: (St. Raymond) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have been celebrating 
Christmas and My Epiphany, and you know that I came on the earth 
to die for your sins and provide for your salvation.  Since I 
have made the sacrifice of My life for your sins, it is only 
through Me that you can come to eternal life in heaven.  If you 
are to enter heaven, then you must be purified of your sins in 
Confession, and by My power I will help you to become saints.  
Most of My faithful will need to be further purified in 
purgatory until their thoughts of worldly things are cleansed 



and they are worthy saints to enter heaven.  Only the pure of 
heart and soul can enter heaven, but I will show you this path 
if you follow My ways instead of the world’s ways.  Keep close 
to Me in your daily prayers and your daily consecration so you 
can remain fully committed to your Lord in perfect faith.  
Following My Will in the Divine Will is how I want you to live 
the best that you can.  I have provided the sacrament of 
Reconciliation so when you would fall into sin, then you could 
be forgiven and restored to My heavenly graces.  Love Me and 
your neighbor, and you will have eternal life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the faithful, who have a deep love 
for this church, need to be united in a spiritual commitment to 
not only build up My Church among My people, but also to build 
up this physical church in its needed repairs.  Many people are 
stressed with their own physical needs, but they need to see a 
spiritual need in preserving this church.  If you are able to 
afford more worldly things, then you can afford to make a 
substantial contribution to this need.  A spiritual organization 
needs to be formed that can reach out to a wider area for 
donations.  This group can plan a stepwise repair of the most 
needed repairs at first with an extended plan for what else is 
needed along the way.  Ask for My grace and that of My Blessed 
Mother to touch the hearts of those who are needed to make the 
necessary donations.  Trust and believe in our help and we will 
see to the completion of this work.” 
 
Tuesday, January 8, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as you have seen the 
multiplication of the loaves and the fish, so there is a 
connection to the Mass where each time I provide a new miracle 
of multiplying My Real Presence to all who partake of My Body 
and Blood under the appearances of bread and wine.  Rejoice, My 
people, as I multiply My graces and blessings among you, as well 
as My physical gifts even in more abundance than you need.  You 
saw how they collected twelve baskets of fragments after I had 
multiplied the five barley loaves and two fish for the five 
thousand.  In the same way that I provided an abundance of food 
for these people, I provide an abundance of My gifts for 
everyone who asks Me.  In the same way that I am generous with 
all of My gifts for you, so I want My faithful to be generous 
with everyone that you meet.  Be generous with your graces and 
blessings with your neighbor, and also be generous with your 
time, your money, and your possessions.  You are only a steward 
of what I have given you, so be willing to share everything 
without being stingy with your possessions and graces.  I love 
you so much and you should love Me and your neighbor.  Giving of 
gifts is an expression of that love.” 



 Later, at the Assumption Church Chapel, Windsor, Ontario, 
Canada during Adoration I could see the white house of Bellvue 
and then a large gold house as well.  Jesus said: “My people, 
this is a word of confirmation of a chapel in the basement of 
this white house where Mass could be held in secret.  Not only 
would this be a place for wayward priests, but it would be a 
place for My faithful and traditional priests as well.  The 
tribulation time is almost upon you, and you will need to have 
underground Masses hidden from any evil authorities.  This will 
be a refuge and My Blessed Mother and I will touch the current 
owner to allow the use of this home for those who need it.  My 
angels will protect all of those who come here, and they will 
provide the food, water, and meat for your needs.  If there is 
not enough time to prepare the restoration, then My angels will 
also restore it to its former beauty.  Rejoice that I am 
providing for many refuges for My people, and I will be 
performing miracles beyond your understanding.  Pray and trust 
in Me, and I will bring you from your refuges into My Era of 
Peace.” 
 
Wednesday, January 9, 2008: 
 At Holy Name after Communion I could see the scene of Jesus 
walking on the water and then the windy sea subsided.  Jesus 
said:  “My people, in this Gospel reading from Mark (Mark 6:45-
52) the disciples were astonished to see Me walking on the 
water.  When I got into the boat, the wind ceased and again they 
were amazed that I could control the wind and the sea.  I had 
told My apostles that I was God’s Son, and they had seen other 
miracles that I performed.  Yet they did not have the Holy 
Spirit in them until later, and at this time they did not 
comprehend that I could perform miracles because I was God’s 
Son.  Even today I am performing miracles of healing for those 
who have faith that I can heal them.  There are still many 
without faith in Me that cannot believe in miracles, but still 
they happen.  In the coming days of the tribulation believe in 
Me that I will perform many miracles to protect My faithful from 
the evil ones, and I will provide for all of your needs.  Like 
the apostles that were fearful that I was a ghost on the water, 
some people of today are fearful of the evil ones who are trying 
to kill them.  Some truly will die as martyrs, but they will be 
instant saints in heaven.  My faithful should have no fear of 
these evil ones because My power is greater than theirs, and My 
angels will protect you by making you invisible.  I will 
multiply your food, fuel, and graces in giving you My Hosts.  
When you see My miracles as they will be happening, understand 
My power as God, and be not unbelieving, but believe in the 
glory of My power by giving praise and thanks to your God.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to have a large crucifix 
on your altars to show the people how much I suffered for you on 
My cross.  I not only took on your human limitations in My 
Incarnation, but I suffered death on the cross as a worthy 
sacrifice for all the sins of everyone that was created and will 
be created.  This understanding of My suffering is not conveyed 
by a plain cross without a corpus, or a Resurrected body on the 
cross.  This is why My crucifix is most desirable.  The love I 
have for all of you is expressed in My giving up My life for 
your sins.  In order to gain heaven, you need to follow My 
narrow road of suffering and sharing, and not the broad road of 
comforts and selfishness.  The soul, which desires to be with Me 
in heaven, is willing to suffer and be purified.  The body 
desires comforts and avoids pain and sharing.  Yet in order to 
be a saint, you will need to cleanse your souls of any desires 
of the world and its love of comforts and satisfying your 
senses.  Come to Me in love of Me and love of your neighbor, and 
all of your desires to follow Me will be fulfilled.  Working in 
this life to please Me and save souls should be your primary 
goals.  I desire all of you to love one another, and love for Me 
should come first.  Focus on Me, and your reward in heaven will 
be great.” 
Meditation in silence: ‘Jesus limited Himself in His human body 
for us.  Jesus now limits Himself in the Hosts all over the 
world in each tabernacle.’ 
 
Thursday, January 10, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel reading includes a 
quotation from Isaiah that described My mission to the people of 
My time. (Isaiah 61:1,2)  ‘The Spirit of the Lord is upon me 
because He has anointed me; to bring good news to the poor He 
has sent me, to proclaim to the captives release, and sight to 
the blind; to proclaim the acceptable year of the Lord, and the 
day of recompense.’  After I sat down I proclaimed: (Luke 4:21) 
‘Today this Scripture has been fulfilled in your hearing.’  
Because I came from Nazareth, they could not believe that I 
could be the Messiah and say these things.  So they tried to 
throw Me over the hill, but I walked through them since it was 
not My time.  A prophet is not accepted in his own town.  Even 
today, you are seeing the end time signs all around you as 
indeed the prophecies of these times are being fulfilled in your 
hearing as well.  Listen to My true prophets of this time, for 
My Spirit is guiding them as well to prepare your souls for the 
evil time of the tribulation.  I call on My end time prophets to 
be true to your missions as I give you the grace to proclaim My 
Word that now is the acceptable time to repent and be saved.”  
 Prayer Group: 



     David said: “My dear family, I am happy to see my sister 
Donna here, as well as my parents.  You have introduced me to 
many women who are desiring to have children, and I am happy to 
intercede in my prayers for them.  Please invite me to intercede 
for all of your petitions in addition to those who want 
children.  Invite me also to be like another guardian angel who 
can pray for your safety on your trips to speak God’s Word.  I 
love all of you so very much.  All of your family members in 
heaven are all united in prayer for all of your family members 
on earth and in purgatory.  Let all of your family pray to me 
for intercession as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you start a New Year, do not be 
fearful  of the evil ones, but know that I will be protecting 
you on the way to My refuges and at My refuges.  You are seeing 
in the vision how I am preparing many rooms for all of My 
faithful.  I told you that I would multiply the dwellings so 
that everyone will have their own room.  My angels will keep 
away the evil ones, and I will provide for all of your needs 
both spiritual and physical.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your family was in a little haste 
for your travel, your meal, and setting things up for your 
prayer group.  Remember that this is a modern day Exodus and in 
the first Exodus their meal was eaten in haste as well with 
unleavened bread.  They were in haste to avoid the Egyptian 
soldiers, while you will be in haste to avoid the evil ones who 
will be trying to put the mark of the beast in your bodies with 
microchips.  I protected the Israelites from harm as I will 
protect My faithful in the tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, you have been making copies of your 
talks with your new camera.  Once you have several talks copied, 
you will be able to have a choice for your publisher.  You 
should move along quickly with this project with My prayers 
because this also is needed as soon as possible to distribute 
the big picture of what your mission is all about.  All of My 
recent messages have focused on a short time span before the 
events of the tribulation will begin.  Be well prepared by 
frequent Confession and your daily prayers and consecration to 
Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just witnessed hurricane 
speed winds and several tornadoes in an unusual time of the 
year.  Many power outages and some deaths have resulted, and you 
are still picking up the debris of tree limbs and house parts.  
I have told you to expect more winds, disasters, and power 
outages, and they are coming as I foretold.  Be prepared with 
extra fuel and food that I will multiply if it is needed.  By 
preparing as I have warned you, you will be like the five wise 
virgins instead of the five foolish virgins who had no oil for 



their lamps.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you have been traveling around 
to different churches, you have been encouraged to see that many 
beautiful traditions are returning to your churches.  They add 
comfort to your feeling that you are in a Real Church with the 
‘sacred’ present also in the people’s hearts.  Unite with Me in 
love every time that you come to Mass.  My Real Presence is 
among you every time that you receive Me in Holy Communion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many of you are looking to make 
some New Year’s resolutions  to better your life.  I recommend 
that you make some new spiritual resolutions to better your 
spiritual life as well.  For those, who want to make more time 
for Me in your lives, you might consider going to daily Mass and 
make more frequent visits before Me in My tabernacle or in 
Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament.  I have told you before that 
those who go to daily Mass and frequent visits to My tabernacle 
are special to Me because they are going beyond what is 
expected, or beyond the bare minimum of Sunday Mass.  Giving Me 
more time in your life shows Me how much you love Me and want to 
follow My Will.” 
 
Friday, January 11, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I share an abundance of My graces 
and gifts with those who ask Me in faith.  In today’s Gospel 
this man  
with leprosy had faith that I could heal him, and he asked Me to 
make him clean, which I did for him.  He, who asks, shall 
receive, and he, who seeks, will find.  If you of little faith 
can give good gifts to your children, how much more will your 
Father in heaven grant you more gifts than you need.  Trust in 
My help and seek what you need from Me, and in faith you will 
receive My gifts as well.  Many seek worldly things and worldly 
comforts, but I answer your requests according to what is best 
for your soul.  It is the spiritual healings that are more 
important than any healing of the body.  The body will pass 
away, but the soul lives on for all eternity.  In the Gospels I 
healed many people’s sins before I healed their body because 
this is a whole healing of body and soul. 
Remember when you are praying for someone’s health that you pray 
for good spiritual health as well.  Give praise and glory to God 
for all the graces and healings that have been received, because 
this is how you thank Me for answering your prayer request.” 
     Jesus said:  “My people, I will provide and multiply your 
means for having meat at My refuges.  Eating deer meat may 
become a staple for your diet just like the quail was for the 
Israelites.  Only those, who keep farm animals, will be able to 
provide a varied source of meat.  Farm animals will require 



feed, while deer scavenge from their habitat.  I will bring the 
deer to you, but everything will still be in the natural order 
where you will still need to grow things and carve up the meat.  
Everyone will use their specific skills at My refuges so all 
those at the refuges will be able to survive.  Water will be a 
needed staple, but showers, as you know them, may be difficult 
to come by.  Your necessities will be provided for, but My 
angels will do battle with the demons to protect you.  Pray much 
during this trial which will be less than 3½ years to endure.” 
 
Saturday, January 12, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel (John 3:30) there 
is a quotation about St. John the Baptist decreasing in 
importance, and an increase in My being known as a teacher and a 
healer. ‘He must increase, but I must decrease.’  There is a 
deeper meaning in these words for all of My disciples.  When you 
come to heaven to be with Me for all eternity, your soul will be 
joined with My Spirit as one.  This is the ultimate nature of 
sainthood that your will is also going to be in complete 
conformity to My Divine Will as one.  Even on earth I have asked 
you to give up your will to follow My Divine Will.  I have given 
you a model that I am the Bridegroom, and My Church is the 
bride.  Even in marriage the bride and groom shall be as one 
person in the unity of their love.  When you consecrate 
everything over to Me, you are giving your will over to Me so 
you can be one with Me.  This dying to your own will and to self 
is the process of your coming closer to Me in sainthood.  There 
is another model for this decrease and increase in the vision.  
The stalactite is dripping down or decreasing which is your 
soul, while the stalagmite is building up in importance 
representing Me being allowed to lead your life.  The stalactite 
and the stalagmite eventually are joined to form one column of 
flagstone, but this takes a long time, even as becoming a saint 
is a long process.  But in the end you become one in My Spirit 
and your soul will reach its complete fulfillment to be a part 
of Me in your Creator.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some composers, 
musicians, and Hollywood performers who are wrapped up in 
themselves only, without Me in their lives.  Everyone who relies 
on their own accomplishments and their own thoughts are leading 
themselves to a dead end as in this vision.  Only when you call 
on Me in My Name and in prayer, will you find your way in the 
darkness of your sin.  I give you direction for your life, so 
let Me lead you and do not go before Me.  The devil wants you to 
believe that you can do everything on your own without My help.  
Some famous people believe that they do not need Me in their 
lives, but they are sadly mistaken.  You are all dependent on Me 



for everything, whether you believe Me or not.  I know your 
needs more than you know them yourself, so call on Me in helping 
to provide for your daily bread, just as you pray to Me in the 
Our Father.  Those, who are with Me and follow Me, have My grace 
for eternal salvation and have peace in their souls.  Those, who 
think that they do not need Me, will be constantly searching for 
spiritual peace, but they will not find it in themselves or in 
the world.  Rejoice because you have trust and faith in Me 
because you will have true happiness in heaven.  Atheists and 
agnostics, who refuse Me, may find themselves languishing in 
hell for not accepting Me into their lives.” 
 
Sunday, January 13, 2008: (Baptism of the Lord) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in addition to My baptism by St. 
John the Baptist, today’s Gospel is also a manifestation of the 
Blessed Trinity.  You have the voice of God the Father in 
saying: (Matt. 3:17) ‘This is My beloved Son, in Whom I am well 
pleased.’  You have Me as God the Son incarnated as a man, and 
God the Holy Spirit  descended upon Me in the form of a dove.  
This is also why you pray the Sign of the Cross over everyone 
that is baptized, along with the sprinkling of water over their 
heads.  This ending of the Christmas Season now begins the 
Gospels of My adult mission on earth.  Remember all of the 
Persons of the Blessed Trinity when you make the Sign of the 
Cross, and pray the Glory Be to God.  My Father in heaven 
blessed all of you when you were created and baptized into the 
faith.  You were blessed by the Holy Spirit in your 
Confirmation.  Also, you are blessed by Me every time that you 
have your sins forgiven in Confession, and when you receive My 
Body and Blood in Holy Communion.  All of these sacramental 
blessings and graces are important for your spiritual growth and 
your salvation.  So give thanks and praise to all of the Persons 
of the Blessed Trinity that watch over you every day.” 
 
Monday, January 14, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that I would 
provide for all of your food needs at My refuges.  You will have 
water from miracle springs and it will be multiplied for all to 
drink, cook, wash, and bathe.  What little bread you have or 
wheat that you grow, again will be multiplied.  If you do not 
have a priest for Mass, My angels will provide you Holy 
Communion.  In order to have a balanced diet, meat will be 
provided from deer that will come to the refuge.  Farm animal 
meat could also be multiplied.  I am showing you a greenhouse 
because with glass or plastic, you could have places to grow 
vegetables for nutrition.  Here it is important to set aside a 
storehouse of non-hybrid seeds which some call heirloom seeds.  



This is so you can harvest seeds from some of your crop and then 
be able to have seeds for the next growing season.  Some 
vegetables can be re-seeded for more than one crop a year if you 
have protection from frost.  As before I can multiply your 
vegetable crops for everyone at that refuge so all can have 
enough to eat.  Everything will be multiplied, but in faith you 
need to provide for yourselves in the natural order of life.  
Having the proper seeds is another part of your preparation for 
the tribulation time at the refuges.  Rejoice in all of these 
means of preparation for your survival and protection from the 
evil ones.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am giving you another vision of 
hell to wake up the people to the dangers of their sinful 
actions and lifestyles that could lead them to hell.  When you 
see how these souls are suffering and warning others not to come 
there, you may think differently about the need for Confession 
and less sin in your lives.  In hell there is a constant 
suffering as a burning sensation for these evil souls, and they 
have their appearance made ugly and smell a sulfur stench.  
There souls are condemned to hell by their own choices and My 
judgment for all eternity, never to see My face again.  They 
live in total hopelessness and are tormented by the hate of the 
demons.  You are seeing various levels of hell, and the lower 
levels suffer even more torments.  Some souls ignore Me 
passively and are occupied by earthly desires and comforts.  
These souls are in the upper regions of hell.  At the middle 
levels are those souls who sell their souls to Satan so they can 
be rich and famous among men.  At the lower levels are the 
clergy, witches, and warlocks who purposely worshiped Satan and 
worked on bringing souls to hell.  These punishments in hell are 
from My Divine Justice and you do not want Me to tell you that I 
do not know you.  All of those souls, who reject Me, or worship 
idols and Satan, will find themselves languishing in hell 
because of their own wrong choices that they never repented for.  
Many souls are falling into hell in this evil time, so be 
inspired with My grace to save as many souls as possible from 
this eternal inferno.” 
 
Tuesday, January 15, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this year you will again see some 
natural disasters, and the amount of snowfalls will be near 
record amounts in some areas.  This vision of a significant snow 
blizzard is the kind of weather that will be prevalent this 
winter.  This is another reason that I warned you to be prepared 
for some power outages by having extra alternate fuels, and some 
extra food if you cannot get to the stores or they are shut 
down.  These recurrent weather problems may also cause you some 



problems in getting to your speaking commitments.  Pray for safe 
travel and use your holy water and blessed salt for traveling by 
car or by airplane.  You are also seeing in your media that the 
one world people are trying to force microchips into your 
driver’s licenses for tracking purposes.  Providing security 
identification will also cause you problems in your travels, 
especially on airplanes and at the borders.  Many people are 
starting to see your privacy invaded more and more by government 
controls and regulations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, tonight at this Confirmation there 
was a countless number of graces and blessings being poured out 
on all of the candidates for Confirmation.  All of these 
abacuses on the altar represent an endless number of graces that 
await those who ask for them.  I have talked about My abundant 
graces and blessings, but this vision is to accentuate that they 
cannot even be numbered.  Your God is a gracious and loving God 
who lavishes My faithful with more graces and blessings than you 
will ever need.  Rejoice with Jocelyn tonight as the Holy Spirit 
is marking her with oil as a ‘Soldier for Christ.’  Once you are 
confirmed, you will be given the gifts of the Holy Spirit so you 
will be emboldened, as the apostles, to spread My Word to all of 
the nations.  All, who are baptized and confirmed, are also 
called to evangelize souls, even as I called My apostles to be 
fishers of men.  The love of the Blessed Trinity is also being 
poured out on all the hearts and souls here, both in 
Confirmation and Holy Communion.  This love needs to be shared 
with Me and your neighbor.  There are also countless 
opportunities throughout your lifetime when you will have a 
chance to help someone both physically and spiritually.  Do not 
pass up any opportunity for grace, and do not commit any sin of 
omission by not offering your help.  When you have love in your 
heart for everyone, you will help them even spontaneously 
without being asked.” 
 
Wednesday, January 16, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My son, this story of Samuel being called by 
God to be a prophet for the people, is very close to your being 
called as well.  I have shown you many confirmations of My 
messages for your mission to prepare the people for the end 
times.  Keep humble and holy as you are also called to be a good 
example for others as well.  I am calling everyone to repent of 
their sins and share the Good News of My salvation with all of 
My people.  In today’s vision you can see that everyone is 
called to break bread with Me in Holy Communion at the Mass, but 
also you are called to help each other according to your needs.  
Helping and loving your neighbor are part of your Christian 
responsibilities.  If you truly love your neighbor, then you 



should be willing to give your time and money to help with their 
food and shelter in their necessities  of life.  Each person, 
who is able-bodied, should work to provide  their own means for 
survival.  It is one thing to receive help from others, but each 
person should make an effort to help themselves with My grace.  
Continue to love one another and be generous with your gifts as 
I am loving and generous with My gifts to you.” 
 
Wednesday, January 16, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your Homeland Security people have 
been issuing decrees that all new passports have to have a 
microchip in them that contains your personal information.  By 
the Real ID Act passed by your Congress and your President, all 
of your drivers’ licenses will have to have a microchip as well.  
These chips are not that secure, and identity thieves can steal 
your information with the right kind of microwave reader.  In 
order to prevent this theft, I am recommending if you have such 
documents containing microchips, that you can wrap them in 
aluminum foil or lead photo pouches so they cannot be read by 
such thieves trying to steal your identity.  All of these one 
world people want to have you chipped so they can track where 
you are.  Making chips mandatory in your passports and driver’s 
licenses is just the first step.  The next step will be to make 
it mandatory that you have to put a chip in your body so you 
will not lose it.  But this will allow them to control your mind 
with voices, so refuse to take any chips in your body, even if 
they threaten to kill you in their detention center death camps.  
This threat of death will be another reason to leave for your 
refuges guided by your guardian angels, before they can capture 
you at your house.  Pray for My protection and I will have My 
angels guard you, and make you invisible to those who want to 
kill you.” 
 
Thursday, January 17, 2008: (St. Anthony of the Desert) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Anthony led a prayerful life in 
the desert as he was a model for starting the monastic life.  
While I was on the earth, I also retreated to deserts and 
mountains to strengthen Myself in prayer.  At times 
contemplative prayer could be good to recollect your soul from 
all of your worldly distractions.  There are several monasteries 
of cloistered life in most areas where nuns or brothers and 
priests pray.  These monasteries are located on consecrated 
ground, and they have adored My Blessed Sacrament for many 
years.  Many of these monasteries are the holy ground that will 
be places of refuge during the tribulation.  In the vision you 
are seeing one such monastery where space for eating then 
becomes places for prayer.  During the tribulation you will be 



doing a lot of praying and thanking Me for protecting you from 
the evil ones who will be trying to kill you for your faith.  My 
angels will be present to perform miracles of protection and 
they will help you in providing for your food.  Have no worries 
of this evil time for you can trust Me for your protection.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said:  “My people, your American car manufacturers 
are losing more market share each year because they are not 
competing on a fair market field.  Many car makers are using 
cheap labor which is found in countries like China.  Even your 
steel is imported because of prices.  Now China wants to exploit 
cheap labor in Mexico and make a cheap car that could be 
imported with no tariff because of your NAFTA Trade Agreement.  
Without any protection for your manufacturers, it is just a 
matter of time until all of your manufacturing shops will be 
closing their doors.  It is your CEOs  and your stock markets 
that are stealing American jobs and selling their goods for the 
same high price.  When your workers cannot get good jobs, your 
country’s finances will soon fail.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as your manufacturers are crushed 
by competition in many fields by cheaper goods, many of your 
jobs could be lost in not just a recession, but a huge created 
depression by the one world people.  Your current business 
leaders are making millions more while the average worker is 
losing to inflation.  By taking away your pensions, benefits, 
and even layoffs, many of your people will not be able to buy 
what they used to, and your markets will teeter into bankruptcy 
because these greedy businessmen have ruined the people who buy 
their products.  All of this greed for profit will haunt your 
country when you see the created financial collapse which will 
precipitate your takeover.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Trojan Horse represents all of 
the containers that are being imported on your docks.  Your 
businessmen have imported so much from communist China that most 
of your food, drugs, and electronic goods which are imported 
from abroad, have questions about quality in many of these 
items.  The unfair importation of cheap goods is putting many of 
your industries out of business.  Your deficit of payments and 
your deficit budgets are eroding the value of your currency.  
When are your people going to realize that most of your jobs are 
being sold out to foreigners?  This trend is meant to make 
slaves out of your workers for no benefits and little pay.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as your average wages and standard 
of living decrease due to only a few good jobs available, this 
will impact your tax structures and infrastructures that they 
pay for.  Instead of corporate welfare and tax breaks for the 
rich, the man in the street should be getting a fair break.  



When people cannot afford their taxes, and payments to retirees 
dry up, then you could see a revolt of the people against the 
rich who stole their jobs and pensions.  It will be such a 
struggle that could result in martial law which has been the 
plan of the evil rich all along for their control.  Your time to 
go to the refuges will be at this time of martial law, so be 
prepared.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many events will be leading up to 
the coming tribulation, but I will be performing many miracles 
to protect you from the evil ones who are trying to control you.  
Just as it is a miracle to see such flowers in winter, so I will 
be guiding you safely to My refuges.  Rejoice in My coming 
defeat of the evil ones who eventually will be chained in hell, 
while My faithful will have their reward in My Era of Peace.  
Even while you see this ruthless  stealing going on, all of 
these greedy employers will pay for their crimes against their 
workers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as your Christmas Season has 
ended with My Baptism, you should next focus on the coming 
Lenten Season.  In several weeks you will be seeing this time 
for repentance come upon you.  You could even put together your 
new spiritual resolutions with what you could do to benefit from 
your coming Lenten resolutions.  You may try giving up TV or the 
internet surfing for Lent.  Really make a point to do some 
spiritual suffering so your life toward sainthood could be 
helped.  Many of you waste too much time on your entertainment 
when you could be doing more for Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the not too distant future the 
one world people will use their cell towers and satellites to 
test if every person has a chip on their person.  If their 
readers return a search with ‘No ID found’ they will single  out 
that person for capture at a detention center.  This is why 
eventually My people will need to seek out My refuges where My 
angels will make you invisible to their means of detection.  
Trust in My power, which is greater than the demons, and I will 
protect you and provide for your needs.” 
 
Saturday, January 19, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, many beautiful traditions and words 
of the Mass have been passed down to you through the years.  I 
find these traditions very reverent to Me and more pleasing than 
the changed wording.  My Church authorities have approved some 
revised wordings, but I like the older words better for their 
meaning.  I would only warn My people of not taking too many 
liberties with these traditions as there are many elements of 
modernism trying to infiltrate themselves into your services.  
This modernism will eventually lead into New Age influences 



which will divide My Church into a schismatic church vs. My 
faithful remnant.  Beware of these New Age teachings and do not 
follow them because they worship things and not Me.  Whenever 
you give praise and worship, worship in My Name only and not any 
other earthly thing.  All power comes from Me, and do not let 
the evil ones lead you astray from My sacraments.  There are 
also many attacks occurring against My Blessed Sacrament in My 
sacred Hosts.  Keep reverencing My Real Presence in My Host by 
receiving Me on the tongue, and bowing or kneeling before Me.  
Only receive Me in the state of grace without any mortal sin so 
you do not commit a sin of sacrilege.  Genuflect to My 
tabernacle which should be visible in the main church.  When you 
minimize My tabernacle and My sacred Hosts, you are minimizing 
My importance in your lives.  Keep Me first in your heart and 
soul, and continue to reverence Me in My traditions.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel today I told the 
Pharisees that I have come to forgive sinners and not the self-
righteous.  (Mk 2:13-17) I call sinners to seek the forgiveness 
of their sins in the sacrament of Penance or Reconciliation.  
You are all sinners because you have inherited the sin of Adam 
in the Garden.  If you truly are sinners, then all the more 
reason that you should be sorry for your sins, and seek My 
forgiveness from the priest in the confessional.  Not only do 
you seek My forgiveness, but also seek the forgiveness of those 
whom you have offended, as well as forgiving those who have 
offended you.  The cross is the sign to you of My worthy 
sacrifice of My life in atonement to My heavenly Father for all 
the sins of mankind.  Coming to Confession requires humility in 
admitting your sinful failures.  But in Confession your souls 
are cleansed of your sins and My sanctifying grace is restored 
to your soul.  It is important to make a firm purpose of 
amendment to try and not commit these sins again, which means 
you must stop living in relationships of fornication, adultery, 
or homosexual acts.  The priest gives you a penance for your 
sins, but you should pray some of your rosaries in reparation 
for your sins while you are still on earth.  If you come to 
purgatory, you will not be able to pray for yourself then.  Come 
to frequent Confession at least monthly to receive My graces, 
keep you humble, and help you to minimize further sin.  By 
staying holy as much as possible, you will have your souls ready 
in preparation for the day of your death and your particular 
judgment.” 
 
Sunday, January 20, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you a flashback to when 
you visited the Flagellation Chapel in Jerusalem where the Roman 
soldiers mocked My kingship by putting a crown of thorns on My 



head, a reed for a scepter in My hand, and they scourged Me on 
My back and front in order to humiliate Me.  I suffered the most 
cruel method of torture of that day in being crucified which is 
a slow suffocation, especially when you are nailed to a cross.  
St. John the Baptist in today’s Gospel is pointing to Me as the 
Lamb of God as I was later slaughtered like a sheep sacrifice 
for all of the sins of mankind.  This hole through the chapel is 
like a tunnel through time to the present.  It represents how My 
one sacrifice is outside of time, and I share My sacrifice with 
you at every Mass.  At every Mass the bread and wine are 
consecrated into My very Body and Blood.  This is My Real 
Presence in My Blessed Sacrament and I want you to give Me 
reverence by receiving Me on the tongue as you bow or genuflect 
to the glory of your Lord.  You have seen miracles of bleeding 
Hosts to give witness to those who do not believe in My Real 
Presence.  Even the demons get people to desecrate My sacred 
Hosts in black masses because they know I am really present in 
My Blessed Sacrament.  So as you come to Mass, do not think that 
it is just a meal or just a celebration, but you are truly 
present and praying ‘The sacrifice of the Mass’ which is an 
unbloody re-enactment of My death on the cross.  This is truly a 
sharing in My very Body and Blood.  Holy Communion is truly a 
taste of heaven as you share with Me in an intimate communion of 
our spirits.  Give praise and glory to your Lord for all of My 
gifts, especially the forgiveness of your sins, and salvation to 
share eternal life with Me in heaven.” 
 God the Eternal Father said:  “I AM stands before you.  
Thank you for following My wishes to have a chapel dedicated in 
My honor for your God the Father.  You will receive many graces 
and blessings for listening to My instructions.  This vision of 
a mural of Me on the floor is a testimony to all of the many 
miraculous images that are appearing on these holy grounds.  You 
have many prayer meetings here, and all of your prayers will 
help sustain you here through the tribulation.  Call on My 
angels of protection to shield you from the evil ones so they 
cannot see you.  Also, I will instruct you in your preparations 
for water and food to feed you.  Give praise and glory to your 
God because soon you will see many catastrophic events on the 
earth, for it will change as you know it.” 
 
Monday, January 21, 2008: (St. Agnes) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel the Pharisees 
were critical of My apostles because they did not fast as the 
Pharisees did.  The disciples of St. John the Baptist  fasted as 
well.  I told the Pharisees that My apostles could not fast 
while the bridegroom is still with them.  But once I leave, they 
will fast also.  In some instances people are too focused on the 



letter of the law instead of the spirit of love in the law.  I 
did not come to change the law, but to fulfill it.  So it is in 
the vision.  You look at the physical bread and wine in complete 
focus, but without the eyes of faith and the Spirit, you cannot 
realize the Presence of My very Body and Blood that you receive 
in Holy Communion.  You are made up of body and soul, so your 
soul needs to be fed with spiritual food.  By receiving Me in 
Communion, your soul is full and satisfied with My love and My 
very Presence.  You are aware of that which you can see with 
your eyes, but always be conscious of the spiritual things 
around you that you can see with your heart and spirit.  You are 
truly in a world where the desires of the body are in a battle 
with the desires of the soul.  You also see a battle of good and 
evil going on around you.  Follow My love in My Commandments so 
you are constantly loving Me and your neighbor as yourself.  
Give good example to others in your good deeds and work to bring 
peace among mankind.  Work also to save souls from hell wherever 
you are.” 
 
Tuesday, January 22, 2008: (St. Vincent, Anniv. Roe vs. Wade) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a very strong sense of 
foreboding of the frightful events that will be occurring on the 
day of the Warning.  In addition to the major events in the sky, 
you are also seeing major earthquakes and volcanoes going off 
because they are linked as effects from this comet passing by.  
I have told you before that some could die of fright from all of 
these events going on all at once.  Some will also be frightened 
or repentant from seeing their sins and their mini-judgment.  
The Warning will be an illumination of your conscience that will 
show you true right from wrong without any rationalizations.  
Everyone will have this supernatural out of body experience at 
the same time when you will be brought before Me in My Light.  
You will have a life review showing all of your good and bad 
actions with an emphasis on your unforgiven sins and sins of 
omission.  At the end of this life review you will see where you 
will be judged whether to heaven, purgatory, or hell.  You will 
then have a small taste of what it would be like in the place 
where you were judged.  Next, you will be placed back into your 
body again, and by My mercy, you will be given a second chance 
to live a better life.  I will never violate your free will, but 
you must choose for yourself to repent and be saved.  My 
faithful will have to work at a feverish pace to try and save 
souls while their guilt of sin is fresh in their minds, 
especially any in their family away from the sacraments.  All of 
the prayer warriors of the family will be active at this time.  
During the Warning you will be made to know not to take any 
microchip in your body, and not to worship the Antichrist.  



After the Warning you will need to remove your TVs and computer 
monitors from your houses to avoid looking at the Antichrist.  
The Warning will be the first of events that will lead up to the 
coming of the Antichrist.  I will be choosing the time when he 
can declare himself.  Be prepared for these events by keeping 
your soul pure as possible with frequent Confession.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the little children processing in 
the living rosary are representing the young lives that could be 
living together now, if they had not been aborted.  Pray for the 
mothers and the doctors who performed all the abortions in 
America.  If you did not have such a decision legalizing 
abortion, you could have more children living today.  Pray for 
your people and your representatives to change this abortion on 
demand so you can protect My little ones.  See in every baby how 
precious each one of these lives are, and you cannot put a price 
on this gift of life.  All the more reason that you should 
protest this killing and work to defend these innocent lives.  
If you do not work to stop this carnage, then you are condoning 
it with your inaction.  America and other nations are calling 
down My judgment on you for continuing these abortions.  Your 
society needs to shame those killing My babies so they would be 
too embarrassed to continue having abortions.  The doctors, 
profiting from this killing, will have to answer for the blood 
on their hands that will never wash away.  Pray and be proactive 
in discouraging abortion, especially in your laws and 
decisions.” 
 
Wednesday, January 23, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have shown you the destruction of 
San Francisco before, but not in such vivid detail.  Now you are 
seeing the water rushing into the city as an earthquake will 
cause a large crevasse and the city will fall into the ocean.  
This utter destruction is more of a sign that this time is 
coming soon.  The people of this city have been steeped in their 
sins of homosexual acts in defiance of My natural order.  These 
acts are an abomination to My eyes, and My justice is calling 
for their destruction, as I destroyed Sodom and Gomorrah.  I 
have told you that certain disasters are occurring in places of 
great sin, and this will be one of them.  These people could 
repent of their sinful lifestyles and be saved like Niniveh, but 
this is doubtful that they would listen to My Word.  Those, who 
refuse to repent of their sins and continue to sin, can only 
expect the consequences of their actions to bring them death.  
These people in their parades are so flaunting their sins in My 
face, that they are bringing My blazing wrath upon them.  When 
you see this destruction, take a lesson America, because there 
is more to come for the rest of your sins of abortion, 



euthanasia, prostitution, adultery, and cloning.”  Jesus 
said: “My people, your travel over roads is going to be more 
treacherous because of the many disasters that will be blocking 
your roads.  In some areas you could see severe mud slides over 
your roads.  In other areas volcanoes with dust or lava could 
block some roads.  In the North you could see major snowfalls 
block your roads.  And in some states with tornadoes or high 
winds, you could see more blocked roads from downed trees.  Such 
blocked transportation could keep your trucks from bringing 
food, fuel, and other essential needs.  These natural disasters 
could compound any recession or slowdown in your economy.  Your 
markets have been very volatile because of your credit market 
problems.  If enough consumers slow up their buying, any 
downturn could get much worse.  Pray for your ability to feed 
yourselves and maintain your markets.” 
 
Thursday, January 24, 2008: (St. Francis de Sales) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the immorality of your society is 
dictating how you run your businesses of today.  In the 
beginning of your Industrial Revolution your people worked long 
and hard hours for little pay and no benefits as your business 
tycoons made all the money.  There was not much competition 
then, but gradually your workers unionized to get better pay and 
some benefits.  Once your workers made good money and benefits, 
there was a new middle class created whose buying power has made 
America the largest market of today.  Now, unions are very 
thinly populated.  Any strikes could destroy a company because 
of your fierce competition.  At one time America as a nation 
defended its workers with tariffs and ‘made in America’ meant 
good quality.  Now, your tycoons and business barons on Wall 
Street are pushing your workers back into the old days of slave 
labor wages and no benefits which explains why they are making 
mountains of profit, and they are not sharing it with the 
workers.  If anything, they are shipping your jobs overseas or 
allowing other countries to exploit you with their factories 
here.  As a result, the buying power of the middle class is 
shrinking back to the poor class, but your markets will be 
shrinking as well.  The inequity of income between the employer 
and the employee is so great that you will see more stealing and 
revolting against these tycoons.  Your country is headed for not 
just a recession, but a major crisis because the one world 
people want to exploit you as their slaves.  This is why they 
want to control you like robots with chips in your bodies, which 
you should refuse at all costs.  The greed for money and control 
has so obsessed the rich and your leaders that they are 
following Satan’s plan to put the Antichrist in place.  This 
coming tribulation will be brief as I will bring My victory over 



the evil ones while I protect My faithful at My refuges.  Be 
patient because these evil ones will be cast into hell, and My 
faithful will see their reward in My Era of Peace, and later in 
heaven.”    
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, have no fear because I am always at 
your side ready to lead you by the hand to places of refuge 
during the tribulation.  This vision is very vivid, but it is 
also very reassuring to all of My faithful whom I will treat in 
like manner.  Do not be fearful of the coming dates of 
disasters, but have peace in your souls that you will be 
provided for in all of your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the large church in the background 
represents My Holy Church and the clergy, and the small home in 
the foreground is where you will have to have your Masses in the 
home.  As you prepare for the end times, put aside some 
unconsecrated hosts, candles, altar wine, vestments, chalices, 
and Mass books for your future home Masses.  You will be blessed 
to have a priest for your secret Masses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you the signs before 
of when it will be necessary for your safety to leave for your 
refuges and follow your guardian angel.  There will be a world 
famine created by the one world people forcing people to use 
smart  chips in order to buy your food.  There will be a formal 
division in My Church between the schismatic church and My 
faithful remnant.  There will be mandatory chips in the body and 
those, who refuse them if caught, will be put into death camps 
to be killed.  There will also be a created event of many deaths 
from a pandemic flu spread by chem trails that will precipitate 
an emergency martial law.  When you see these signs, call on Me 
and I will have your guardian angels lead you to the nearest 
refuge of My Blessed Mother’s places of apparition, places of 
holy ground, or caves.  You will be protected and provided for 
at My refuges until I return to claim victory over all of the 
evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will soon be in another Lenten 
Season when you will have a special time to think of your sins 
and seek My forgiveness.  You suffer with Me every day that you 
pick up your cross and carry it through the trials of your days.  
As you approach the time of tribulation, you will be suffering 
your purgatory on earth, which is better than suffering true 
purgatory.  I will give you all the graces that you need so you 
will be able to endure this trial.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you are seeing your Catholic 
schools being closed for insufficient funds.  Tomorrow you will 
be seeing your churches being closed because of lack of 
attendance, money, few priests, and payment for homosexual cases 



in lawyer suits.  It is sad at each closing as you see My Church 
under persecution from inside and outside of My Church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are wondering why My churches 
are falling on hard times, but it is because you are taking the 
‘sacred’ out of My traditional churches.  When you remove the 
statues, crucifixes, and tabernacles out of the main church, you 
are making cold blank walls with My Real Presence in back rooms.  
When the people are stripped of their reverence for My Blessed 
Sacrament, then it is hard to know of My Real Presence and the 
‘sacred’ of My traditions.  Preserve the ‘sacred’ by keeping My 
tabernacle in the main church, with occasional Adoration 
services for all the people.  It is My faithful adorers who will 
preserve the faith until I return.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the time of tribulation draws near.  
Lent would be a special time to build up your spiritual strength 
for what you are  about to endure.  You have your Lenten 
penances of fasting, almsgiving, and extra prayers including 
daily Mass.  You have the Stations of the Cross, extra visits to 
My Blessed Sacrament, and the reading of the Liturgy of the 
Hours.  All of these devotions and Confession can store up 
treasure in heaven and bring graces and  blessings on you for 
your protection.  You are in a spiritual battle against evil, 
and you need spiritual protection for this fight.” 
Friday, January 25, 2008: (Conversion of St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast day of the 
‘Conversion of St. Paul’ was very dramatic in how Saul was 
blinded by My Light and he fell off of his horse.  He was 
changed from a Saul, who persecuted Christians, to  a Paul who 
now would be My greatest evangelist of the Gentiles.  This 
miracle conversion is how many Christians were brought over to 
the faith in Me.  The vision of building the upper part of a 
house  represents how I take you with all of your talents, and I 
rebuild your spiritual life which is the more important part of 
your life on a higher plane.  Infusing faith into your soul is 
My greatest gift to all of My followers, but it starts with your 
‘yes’ in opening the door of your heart to Me.  Once you 
believe, then now you are called to do good works for your 
neighbor and share your faith with others in your own 
evangelization efforts.  Saving souls from hell is now your most 
important life work, even beyond your earthly accomplishments.  
St. Paul should be an inspiration for all that you could do for 
Me, if you really put your heart into My work.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you messages before 
about the coming natural disasters that could be larger than 
normal.  This vision is about another coming volcanic release 
that will sound like a jet as the hot gases and magma are 
released.  This explosion from the side of a mountain is very 



much like Mt. St. Helen’s release of a pyroclastic flow of ash 
and earth.  Depending on the size and proximity to population 
centers, this explosion could take many lives in its path.  Be 
forewarned about such an event as there will be ground tremors 
before it takes off.  If the smoke and ash goes up high enough, 
you could see a reduction in your temperature in this area, and 
an effect on your weather.  Each of these major events are going 
to be happening close to each other, as many will need to call 
on My help to give them adequate peace in this trial.  Trust in 
My help and protection in keeping you safe from the evil ones.” 
 
Saturday, January 26, 2008: (St. Timothy & St. Titus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, there was joy in My apostles and My 
disciples that they could bring My Good News of salvation to all 
the peoples.  They touched the hearts and souls of those who 
were open to receive My graces and blessings.  They healed the 
sicknesses of the body in addition to the sickness of sin in the 
souls.  I also healed the whole person in the body and soul.  
Their evangelization efforts were done even at the risk of being 
martyred for their faith.  Today, My faithful can evangelize 
without fear of death, but it is harder to get people to pray 
and praise God amidst many world distractions of comforts and 
pleasures.  As you look on this vision it means that you need to 
look up to Me for your direction and not at your earthly 
direction.  Once you can die to self, and follow My plan for 
your mission, then you will accomplish more spiritual good in My 
service.  When I call you to evangelize souls, do not be 
spiritually lazy, but jump to the opportunity to save souls.  If 
you knew how much souls suffered in hell, you would work all the 
harder to keep souls from going there.  Ask the harvest Master 
to send more laborers into My vineyard of souls, even as I told 
My disciples that now they would be fishers of men.  Pray and 
work to save as many souls as possible, and your reward in 
heaven will be great.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this yellow caution light on a 
stoplight, and the yellow color of the school bus in the vision, 
is a warning to America.  Time is running out for your country 
to repent and stop your many abortions before you will soon see 
My judgment against you.  The few children on this bus 
represents the reduced number of children because you are 
killing them in the womb, along with your birth control devices 
and pills.  All of these acts of murder and abuses of the 
marriage act are calling out for My justice.  Many of your 
natural disasters are being allowed since I have removed My 
blessings from you because of these grave sins.  You continue on 
with your sins without even recognizing how much you are 
offending Me.  You are almost oblivious to the value of the 



precious life that you are killing in the womb.  Wake up America 
to the shame of your sins, and repent of them.  If you refuse to 
ask My forgiveness, then you can expect sudden destruction.” 
 
Sunday, January 27, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is one thing to be called to 
repent and become one of My followers.  It is another thing to 
live out your calling by helping others to come to the faith in 
Me by your own evangelization efforts.  There are different 
levels of calling, even as each of you have been given different 
talents to achieve your own mission.  Today’s Gospel speaks of 
how I called My apostles to listen and spread My Word among all 
the nations.  I do call many to the religious life either as 
priests, nuns, or the cloistered clergy.  Giving up your life 
for My dedicated service is a difficult but rewarding service.  
In order to have fertile ground for future priests, you must 
pray for vocations, and that young men will be encouraged by 
their parents and friends to be willing to deal with the demands 
of diocesan life.  Many places of Adoration of My Blessed 
Sacrament are places where future priests could find a love of 
the ‘sacred’.  I call certain people in your times to be 
prophets or messengers of My Word, as you have accepted this 
mission.  My chosen ones need to be holy, and they need your 
prayers to support them as well.  It is not easy to preach My 
Word, but again the saving of souls is your reward.  I call 
every lay person to do their part as well to enrich your faith 
and that of your family members.  Families need prayer warriors 
to look up to and My true faithful need to be good examples for 
others to imitate your spiritual lives.  Prayer is needed every 
day to save sinners, help souls in purgatory, for peace, and a 
stoppage of abortion and your many sexual sins.  I cannot 
violate people’s free will, but I can encourage you to love Me 
and your neighbor.  When you have love and charity in your 
heart, you will be drawn to do many good works for My sake and 
not just your own.  Keep focused on My call in your lives, and I 
will send you the graces and blessings needed to carry out your 
mission.” 
 
Monday, January 28, 2008: (St. Thomas Acquinas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, these demons in the vision are 
looking to destroy souls and they are found most in your cities 
where drugs and killings are constantly happening.  There is a 
greed for quick money among the poor in selling drugs with no 
care of making drug addicts which then encourages stealing.  In 
the cities and even in your towns you see adult book shops, and 
places of exotic dancers and prostitution.  All of these evils 
in pleasures and comforts encourage more sins of fornication, 



adultery, and even abortions.  Pray for the people in the 
cities, that you can clean up these dens of sin, or your country 
will turn further into spiritual decadence calling for My 
justice.  You have seen cities of sin destroyed in past biblical 
accounts, and you will see more to come in this evil age.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, caves are good hiding places, but 
for breathing and escapes, you need to have two exits with a 
vent for air.  It also would be wise to put some brush to hide 
each entrance, especially from wild animals.  Many caves have 
self sustaining water sources from water springs.  They are damp 
and cold, so you will need bedding off the ground on some 
stands, and warm clothing.  Call on My angels to protect you 
from animals and to provide for your food which I could 
multiply.  It may also be good to have some insulation to help 
you to keep warm by wrapping a tent in some plastic covers.  My 
angels will protect you wherever you establish your refuges.  
They will fight off the demons, as well as evil men trying to 
kill you.  When you put your trust in Me, I will provide for all 
of your needs.” 
 
Tuesday, January 29, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there is no other reason to force 
microchips on you other than to control you.  The one world 
people brainwash you with all kinds of excuses as inventory and 
medical identification which you could have without chips, as in 
bar codes.  The people are being restrained, as in the vision, 
by microchips in your passports, licenses, and RFID chips in 
everything you buy, and they are making you their captive 
audience without your approval.  These mandatory restraints in 
the name of security, will be the same reason when in the next 
step they make chips in the body mandatory.  Refuse to take any 
chips in your body because they could then control your minds 
and your free will.  Chips in the body will truly make you 
captive robots, so you would rather die than take them.  This 
step of mandatory chips in the body is the sign to quickly flee 
to My refuges so you are not at home when they come to try and 
force these chips on you.  Now is the time to not use any such 
chips in passports or licenses, so they cannot track your 
whereabouts.  If they force these on you, then wrap them in 
aluminum foil so they cannot be read.  When you need to go to 
the refuge, call on Me and I will have your guardian angels lead 
you to the nearest refuge of My Blessed Mother’s apparition, 
holy ground places, or caves of protection.  Pray for your 
protection in these evil times because you will need My angels 
to fight your battles.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, flooding and tornadoes are already 
starting up in various parts of your country, even as these 



things occur usually in the spring.  Snow and rain are 
alternating with each cold wave and heat wave.  It is the 
changing weather patterns that are causing the heavy winds and 
occasional tornadoes.  Some drought areas are getting 
replenished with a few rain storms.  Pray for protection for 
your houses from any sporadic wind storms and snow storms.  With 
blessed medals, scapulars, and blessed salt, you could see My 
protection in keeping your homes unharmed.  Some homes in the 
California fires were protected from the flames in the same way.  
By trusting in My protection, you will also be protected from 
the evil ones in the coming tribulation.” 
 
Wednesday, January 30, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to look on these people 
in the vision and see how they lived off the land and cared for 
each other so that everyone had enough to eat and survive.  Each 
person makes a contribution of their talents to provide for the 
needs of the community.  When you need to come to My refuges, 
you may have to live a different life than what you are used to 
now.  At your homes it is easier to have natural gas heat your 
homes than having to find wood for fuel every day.  You have 
water lines, electricity lines, and phone lines for your 
computers.  In the rural refuges you may need to use wood fires 
by foraging for wood in the forest.  You may need to kill 
animals for your meat, and grow crops for your vegetables and 
grains.  You will have springs for water, but it may be more 
difficult to bathe, and clean clothes and dishes.  You will need 
to assign duties for shelter, fuel, and food preparation.  For 
your survival I will help with My angels to keep the evil ones 
away from you, but you will have communal life to help each 
other survive.  Living in full trust in Me and in a loving 
fellowship will sustain you through the coming tribulation.  
Rejoice and give thanks to Me for protecting you and providing 
for your needs.  This will be a saintly life with a lot less 
effect from earthly distractions.  You will live in daily prayer 
and in complete consecration of giving everything up to My Will.  
Love Me and one another, as you will be closer in working with 
each other.” 
 
Thursday, January 31, 2008: (St. John Bosco) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when many of the priests are away 
on vacation, it is difficult to find a Mass for today.  You were 
fortunate to have a priest available today so you could have the 
‘Sacrifice of the Mass’.  Communion services do share in My Body 
and Blood of Communion, but they are no substitute for the 
greatest prayer in the ‘Sacrifice of the Mass’.  The Mass and 
the priests are great gifts that you should appreciate, and you 



appreciate the Mass even more when you experience a time when 
you cannot attend a Mass.  Do not take the Mass for granted 
because during the tribulation, it will be even more difficult 
to find a priest for a Mass at your refuge.  I have told you 
that if you cannot attend a Mass, to call on Me in a Spiritual 
Communion if you cannot have Communion either.  During the 
tribulation, I will have My angels bring you Holy Communion if 
you cannot have Communion or a Mass.  Rejoice that I will still 
be with you in My Real Presence even to the end of time.” 

Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, many were surprised to see a large 
crowd protesting abortion in Washington, D.C. this year.  It was 
good that your press reported the right number instead of trying 
to downplay the importance of this event.  My people need to 
pray much and protest in order to overturn this evil in your 
land.  Changing your court position is difficult, but you still 
must struggle for a change in your attitude to put life above 
money and convenience.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, amidst a lot of sad news in closing 
schools and churches, there are also some bright spots to give 
My faithful hope that some good things are happening as well.  
There are some conservative parishes that are daring to renew 
your old traditions.  It is this appearance of tradition that 
gives people a true sense of church when they come to Mass.  By 
having the traditional saints, angels, and crucifix before you, 
it is easier to meditate on the real heroes of your Church.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been taught to be 
independent and carry your own weight, but you are all still 
dependent on Me for everything.  It is when your neighborhoods 
are tested with winds, snow, and power outages that you should 
pool your resources together to help each other.  Keeping warm 
with heat and food are necessities that you should be willing to 
share with each other when you have damaged homes or power 
outages.  Even take up some collections to get people back on 
their feet.  All, that you do for your neighbor out of love, 
will store treasure in heaven for your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some small gestures of troop 
withdrawals are being conducted to appease the people who are 
against these wars.  Much of this withdrawal is window dressing 
because of your upcoming elections.  The truth of the 
overspending and long stay in Iraq is wearing on your people and 
your military, but the powers in your government do not want to 
admit their mistake in the war, and they want to start even more 
wars after the election.  While your people have a chance for 
change, now is the time to bring this war to an end, or it will 
be your undoing in deficits and lost troops.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your mortgage bankers and brokers 



are the cause of your credit problems because they were greedy 
to make commissions and profits without warning the buyers of 
their future obligations.  Now your government leaders want to 
cause more deficits to keep your country from going into 
recession.  It is your banks and the rich that will profit from 
any corporate welfare and lower interest rates to bail out their 
bad loans.  It would be better to change your laws to inform 
borrowers than lower interest rates again which is what caused 
your housing bubble in the first place.  Pray for your people to 
be able to afford a house and not be swindled by brokers trying 
to make big commissions without concern if the borrowers could 
afford their loans in truth on their lending.  It is the greedy 
and the rich who are at fault for your problems, and they will 
pay at their judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Lent is less than a week away, so 
now would be a good time to take a spiritual inventory of how 
you could improve your spiritual life.  Try to offer up some 
sacrifices that are truly challenging and could improve where 
you are today.  Think more of prayer and sharing with others as 
much as you can.  The more that you give of yourself to others, 
the less selfish that you will be in your life.  Give more time 
to Me in how I could use your time and money to do good works 
for your neighbor.  Let Me lead you in your daily consecration 
so that you are doing things for Me and not just to please 
yourself.  Love needs to come from the heart, and it is the good 
intentions in your heart that will lead to good actions and your 
making a good Lent.” 
 


